




 
 

 
 
 
 

 
September 25, 2015 
 
Ms. Patricia Brown   Mr. Craig Lizotte 
Chairman    Chairman 
Board of Selectmen   Planning Board 
Town of Sudbury   Town of Sudbury 
Flynn Building   Flynn Building 
278 Old Sudbury Road  278 Old Sudbury Road 
Sudbury, MA 01776   Sudbury, MA 01776 
 
Re: Raytheon Redevelopment – Sudbury, MA 
 
Dear Sudbury Board of Selectmen and Planning Board: 
 
Over the past year we have been working closely with the Raytheon Company regarding the 
acquisition of their 50-acre site at 526 & 528 Boston Post Road. While we were under strict 
confidentiality during that time, we are writing today to publicly let you know that we have been 
selected as the buyer of the property.   
 
Despite our name (“National Development”), we are a locally owned, private, real estate 
development company located in Newton, MA.  Several of our key employees live in Sudbury 
and the surrounding communities of Wayland, Stow, Weston and Natick.  While we only do 
projects in the Boston area (495 to downtown Boston), we have been one of the most active 
developers in the state over the past 30 years.  We have a long-term investment philosophy of 
developing high-quality projects in great towns.  We are a multi-disciplinary company with our 
own development, construction and property management teams that allow us to remain 
intimately involved in important details throughout the development process.  We are working 
along-side AvalonBay Communities on this project as we believe they will bring an unparalleled 
experience and similar long-term perspective to the multi-family component of the project.   
 
Through things like the Route 20 Corridor Study the Town put out in March and the “Raytheon 
Redevelopment” letter you sent to Mr. Duffin at Raytheon back in February of this year, we have 
just begun to understand the importance of this property to the Town of Sudbury as it relates to 
tax revenue and redevelopment potential in a highly visible part of Town.  In our initial analysis 
of the site, we have obviously developed some preliminary thoughts on what we believe the 
highest and best “re-uses” may be for this centrally located parcel.  From the preliminary 
materials we have seen to date, we are hopeful that we share a common overall vision of a 
synergistic, mixed-use development that can both satisfy many of the Town’s needs/desires and 
provide us with a successful long-term investment.  
 
We are excited to make this introduction but understand it is only the first step in what will be a 
long-standing relationship between our firms and the Town.  We believe that open 



communication between the Town and the developer is the single most critical component to a 
project’s long-term success.  We would like to “kick things off” with a more detailed 
introduction and overview of the redevelopment project at your upcoming scheduled meetings on 
October 6th (Selectmen) and October 14th (Planning Board).    
 
Please let us know if there is room on the agenda at these meetings.  We look forward to working 
closely with the various boards, committees and residents that will be involved with the project 
on the Town’s behalf.  Thank you for your time and we hope to see you in a few weeks.   
 
Sincerely,   
 
 
 
Ed Marsteiner       Scott Dale 
National Development     Avalon Bay Communities 
 
 
cc: Jack O’Neil, National Development 
 Dave Gillespie, Avalon Bay  
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2. The Town has recently been advised of a pending 250 unit rental 40B development on the Raytheon 
site at 526 and 528 Boston Post Road. The Raytheon property is an identified parcel on the Town’s 
approved 2011 Housing Production Plan, and is a more appropriate site for a large development. The 
Town currently needs 235 units to reach its 10% affordable housing goal. 2 large developments will 
place undue strain on municipal services, and may create excessive supply of a similar housing type.  
  
The subject parcel of land is contained on the Town’s 2009 Open Space and Recreation Plan, and is 
described in that plan as a “Forested, landlocked parcel adjacent to undeveloped Town lands 
(Parkinson, Howe, New Town Cemetery) and the proposed Bruce Freeman Rail Trail.  Adjacent to 
actively managed crop land under Agricultural Preservation Restriction, and wooded area containing 
Mineway Brook with limited trails.  Presents an opportunity for further development of an 
active/passive recreational complex and expansion of Town cemetery.” The Town’s long range plans 
indicate specific recreation and open space uses for this property which do not include housing 
development. 
 

3. Two access points are proposed, however neither of the accesses to the development are without 
significant safety concerns. The Concord Road access is off-set from Candy Hill Lane, making turns 
from both of those roads onto Concord Road awkward. It is questioned if the access on Peter’s Way 
can be constructed without the need for an easement from the Town due to wetland constraints on the 
northern side of the right of way. Sight distance at this intersection is not acceptable. 
 
The Hudson Road access poses a significant safety hazard by its location in a very congested stretch 
of the road. The Town of Sudbury is just completing the major reconstruction and realignment of a 
large intersection located approximately 600 feet away from the proposed access driveway. Adding a 
new driveway to service 250 residential units will decrease the level of service at this location, 
causing accidents and heavier delays. The new driveway will be flanked to the west by 4 access 
points within 225 feet (the rail trail, the Ti-Sales commercial property driveway, single family house 
driveway and driveway to the Town’s recreation field); to the east by 2 residential driveways within 
175 feet; across the street to the south there will be a conflict with the Peakham Road intersection, as 
the new driveway will be off-set by only approximately 80 feet. The egress driveway for the 29 
Hudson commercial plaza poses another problem almost directly opposite the new access. It is 
questioned if there is adequate right of way to make the necessary improvements to create a safe 
access to the development on Hudson Road. These impacts may not be able to be mitigated, and 
MassHousing should be requested to require the access to the development be adequately 
designed prior to issuance of the Site Eligibility letter.   
 

4. The basic engineering feasibility of this development is in question.  The applicant has not provided 
the Town with adequate information to determine whether the site can handle the wastewater capacity 
proposed, or provide adequate stormwater protection.  This information should be fully documented 
upon submittal of the Comprehensive Permit so that the limited amount of time allotted to review of 
the permit (180 days) is not squandered.  
 

5. Sudbury Board of Health approval will not be required for this development since a package 
treatment facility is proposed. DEP will be the permitting agency. However it is strongly urged that 
all DEP witnessed soil testing include the Sudbury Health Director so that the Town can keep 
informed on the progress of the design of the system. 
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Town of Sudbury 
Planning and Community Development Department  

Flynn Building 
278 Old Sudbury Rd 
Sudbury, MA 01776 

978-639-3387 
Fax: 978-443-0756

http://www.sudbury.ma.us/services/planning
kablackj@sudbury.ma.us

Jody A. Kablack, Director 
 
 
 

6. The proposed method of stormwater collection has not been shown. This development proposes a 
significant amount of impervious surface, including the buildings, roadway and parking, on a hillside.  
Mitigating stormwater and erosion control will be challenging, and will require large areas for 
detention. These areas will need to be cleared of forest in order to function properly, and this level of 
clearing is not indicated on the preliminary plans. This information should be fully documented upon 
submittal of the Comprehensive Permit. 
 

7. Almost ½ of the proposed development area is within a mapped Priority Habitat Area under the 
jurisdiction of the Natural Heritage Endangered Species Program (NHESP). The land surrounding 
this proposed development is undeveloped, and contains streams, wildlife corridors, endangered 
species and little human intrusion.  The impacts of the development to the wildlife, brooks and 
fisheries must be documented.  This information should be fully documented upon submittal of the 
Comprehensive Permit. 
 

8. Residents have expressed concerns for impacts to the school population from this development. The 
applicant should be required to submit verified data from similar existing developments in 
Massachusetts to document the number of school children who will reside in the development so that 
the Sudbury Public School Committee has accurate information to plan for future growth.  This 
information should be fully documented upon submittal of the Comprehensive Permit. 
 

9. Verified tenancy data (length of occupancy, household size, etc) from similar developments in 
Massachusetts is requested so that the Town can better understand the population of residents who 
will live in the development, and any particular municipal needs that the development will require. 

 
10. Over 30 waivers are requested in the application, including height (2.5 stories permitting; 4 stories 

requested), dimensional setbacks, parking, environmental protection, erosion control, screening and 
landscaping. This seems excessive and unreasonable given the size of the parcel. As there are no 
wetland constraints on the majority of the parcel, setbacks should be required to conform to current 
zoning at a minimum. The New Town Cemetery will be particularly impacted by the proximity of the 
proposed buildings. 
 

11. The height of the buildings exceeds zoning, and will be a concern for fire protection and public safety 
response for medical calls. It is questioned if the buildings will contain elevators. Without elevators, 
public safety response time will be severely impacted, as reaching residents on the upper floors will 
be difficult. As proposed, at least 56 units will be on the 3rd and 4th floors. 
 

12. The applicant should be urged to reduce the number of units in the development in order to attain 
adequate separation of the buildings from the property lines, and demonstrate adequate land area for 
stormwater and wastewater management. The concern lies not only with the ability to meet Town and 
state requirements, but for the amount of vegetation clearing and grading that will be required.  
 

13. Several submission requirements of the MassHousing Comprehensive Permit Site Approval 
Application/Rental are missing, and which do not provide MassHousing with the complete history 
and description of the property, and do not provide the Town the ability to adequately review the 
proposal. These items should be submitted prior to issuance of any Site Eligibility letter for this 
proposal: 
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a. Section 2 of the application requires disclosure of any previous development efforts on the 
property. This property received Definitive Subdivision approval in 2012, which approved the 
extension of Peter’s Way to service one single family lot. 

b. Section 2 also asks if the site is listed on the National Register of Historic Places. The entire 
Sudbury Center Historic District is listed as a National Historic District. 

c. Section 2 requires a By-Right Site Plan be submitted. The plan submitted in the application is 
not by-right, as the secondary access road onto Hudson Road does not meet the Planning Board 
Subdivision Regulations due to its proximity to the property line, as well as proximity to the 
existing garage at 30 Hudson Road. If the secondary access was not proposed, the main 
roadway on Peter’s Way and Peter’s way Extension would also not be compliant with the 
Subdivision Regulations due to the length of a dead end street. 

d. Section 3 notes that the net density of the proposal is 18.59 units per acre. The site is in a 1-acre 
residential zone. The density proposed far exceeds that of any other 40B development in 
Sudbury, which on average contain less than 6 units/acre.  

e. Section 3 requires the submittal of a Preliminary Site Layout Plan with proposed site grading 
and setbacks. No such plan has been submitted. 
   

14. The applicant’s responses to the Sustainable Development Criteria Scorecard contained in the 
MassHousing application are misleading and inaccurate in several areas:  

a. The proposed development does not reuse an existing site, structure or infrastructure. This site 
is vacant and forested and has not been previously developed. 

b. The proposed development does not promote social equity and improve the neighborhood. The 
property is a listed parcel on the Town’s Open Space and Recreation Plan and is desired for 
preservation. Development will not be an improvement. 

c. The project does not create housing in an area where the only new construction is single family 
homes on large lots for market rate price levels. 2 out of 4 developments currently under 
construction in Sudbury are creating 3 units of affordable homeownership housing, and 26 units 
of age-restricted multi-family housing.  

d. The project will not be the only supply of affordable rental units in Sudbury. In fact, over 
2/3rds of the affordable housing in Sudbury are rental units. The Town currently has 321 units 
of affordable rental housing (5.4% of the total housing stock), and 36 units of homeownership.  

 
15. The ability to access this parcel was granted via a land swap between the Town and the property 

owners at the 2011 Annual Town Meeting. Previously the parcel was landlocked. The intent of the 
swap was to provide the property owners with enough frontage for 1 single family lot in exchange for 
2 acres of land to be used by the Town for cemetery purposes. No restrictions were placed on the land 
deeded to the property owners. Subsequent to the land swap, the Planning Board granted subdivision 
approval for the extension of Peter’s Way to serve 1 single family lot, and a covenant requiring the 
installation of the roadway prior to sale of the property was recorded on the property. The intent of 
the Town Meeting vote will be violated by this proposal. 

 
16. If the development proceeds to a local Comprehensive Permit, the applicant will be requested to 

address the following issues: 
  

a) The applicant is encouraged to apply under both the State Wetlands Protection Act and 
the local Wetlands Administration Bylaw. 

b) Yard setbacks should be in accordance with Sudbury’s 40B Guidelines (3 times the 
underlying zoning, or 60’ side yard and 90’ rear yard). 
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Town of Sudbury 
Planning and Community Development Department  

Flynn Building 
278 Old Sudbury Rd 
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978-639-3387 
Fax: 978-443-0756
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c) Local preference for the affordable units should be requested to the maximum extent 
allowed by law.   

d) The Housing Trust may request to be the lottery agent for the development. 
e) The applicant should be prepared to address impacts in the form of mitigation and/or 

design improvements in the vicinity of the property if the application is successful.  
 

In conclusion, the proposed site plan is does not seem appropriate in the context of the 
surrounding area and historic district; the application does not take into account previous municipal action 
to meet affordable housing needs as the parcel is not listed on the Housing Production Plan; the housing 
design is not appropriate for the site and will require significant clearing and grading to construct the plan 
as proposed; the appropriateness of the parcel is in question particularly in regards to safe access and 
overall engineering feasibility. Significant documentation is necessary and should be required by 
MassHousing prior to issuance of a Site Eligibility in order to determine the viability of the proposed 
development. 
 

Please advise if you need anything further.    
 
 
cc: Applicant  

Conservation Commission 
Building Inspector 
DPW Director 
Health Director 
Zoning Board of Appeals 
Fire Chief 
Police Chief 
Sudbury Water District 
School Superintendent 

















Date: November 2, 2015 

Ms. Patricia Brown 
Chair 
Board of Selectmen 
Sudbury, MA 01776 

Dear Board members, 

Many residents have been closely following the plans for the Village at Sudbury Station. Groups of us 
have attended Board of Selectmen, Planning Board and other board meetings to find out as much 
information as possible about this project. We are writing this letter to formally voice our opposition to 
this proposal. 

There are a number of areas of concern about the proposed 250 unit apartment complex. First and 
foremost in our minds as residents are the safety concerns. The proposed entrances to the property on 
Concord Rd. and Hudson Rd. open onto two very busy roads. The Hudson Rd. entrance, across from the 
corner of Peakham Rd. and Hudson Rd., would further increase the risk at an already dangerous 
intersection. The entrance on Concord Rd. is offset from Candy Hill Rd. in such a way that would make 
creating a safe intersection difficult if not impossible.  

The location of the proposed development is close to a number of schools including the high school and 
two elementary schools. In addition, there are also a number of churches in the town center, some of 
which host daycare facilities. The increase in vehicular traffic and the disruption to the current traffic 
patterns caused by the addition of 400+ cars using those entrances would directly and negatively affect 
anyone walking into or through the town center, including students walking to and from one of the 
nearby schools. The impact and risk would also extend to the side streets surrounding the town center 
such as Candy Hill Rd. and Plympton Rd., which could see increased cut through traffic as motorists 
look for ways around the increased congestion. 

The letters being submitted by the Planning Board, Conservation Board and the draft of the Board of 
Selectmen letter cover a number of other concerns including environmental impact, questions about 
how the property was obtained, the lack of detail and incompleteness of the proposal, and the overall 
economic and/or engineering feasibility of the project. We have read the concerns raised by the 
respective boards and fully agree with their findings. We therefore respectfully urge the board to oppose 
the proposal for the Village at Sudbury Station. 

Sincerely, 

Please see the attached pages for the names and signatures. Thank you. 
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Kablack, Jody

Subject: FW: letter to Selectman urging opposition of Sudbury Station 40B to MassHousing

 
From: Jonathan Danielson <jdanielson999@gmail.com> 
To: selectmen@sudbury.ma.us; "Kablack, Jody" <KablackJ@sudbury.ma.us>  
Cc: historical@sudbury.ma.us; historian@sudbury.ma.us; info@sudbury01776.org; HistoricDistricts@sudbury.ma.us; 
Planning Board <planningboard@sudbury.ma.us>; housingtrust@sudbury.ma.us  
Sent: Monday, November 2, 2015 6:19 PM 
Subject: letter to Selectman urging opposition of Sudbury Station 40B to MassHousing 
 
I would like to express my concern about the proposed Sudbury Station 40B.  Irrespective of the 
deficiencies in the application, which have been highlighted to you elsewhere, this project, in 
general, is poorly envisioned, primarily because of its location in the very center of the Sudbury 
Historic District.  I urge the Selectmen to strongly oppose this development to MassHousing, without 
reservation or suggestion of recommended alteration or compromise. 
 
Historic towns and districts in Massachusetts are treasured assets which can never be replaced 
once destroyed, as has happened much too often throughout the Commonwealth.  Thankfully, 
historic Sudbury has been spared the clumsy touch of short-sighted municipal planning and the 
insatiable maw of developers.  Historic Sudbury has survived for, literally, hundreds of years. 
 
As you know, Sudbury's traditional town center consists of two well-maintained churches, a grand 
Town Hall, the Hosmer House, a historic general store/post office/ballroom, a newly reclaimed Town 
Green, a well-maintained cemetery, and several restored historic buildings used for municipal 
offices, all serviced by relatively calm, well-maintained historic farm roads.  Please urge 
MassHousing to visit Sudbury for a tour hosted by representatives of the Town's various historical 
commissions to understand what is at stake here in their decision. 
 
Let me be absolutely clear:  The Sudbury Station 40B, as envisioned, would destroy Sudbury's 
historic town center forever.  Deciding to throw away hundreds of years of historical preservation to 
build this project here would be the height of arrogance and hubris.  There would be no escape from 
the visual, traffic, environmental and other impacts from this enormously out-of-scale and 
inappropriate project.   
 
The developer claims that they can hide 250 units in 4-story buildings behind a single berm only a 
couple hundred feet from Town Center.  This is impossible.  Even if it were so, simply climbing into 
the historic cemetery, or wandering down a side road, or strolling down the planned Bruce Freeman 
rail trail, or entering the second floors of the historic structures would reveal the hulking ahistorical 
structures and shock the viewer.   
 
Equally harmful would be the project's general omnipresence.  It's not enough to cleverly (or not 
even so), engineer these dozen or so massive structures out of the way of common site lines.  Town 
Centers, like public parks, quiet forests, open fields, and historic museums, are sanctuaries.  The 
citizens of Massachusetts cherish them not simply for what is there, the historic structures and 
preserved spaces, but what they know is *not* there, modern development. 
 
Please oppose this development to preserve the character and soul of our Town. 
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Thank you. 
Jon Danielson 
37 Landham Road 
 
 
 
 

 


